	Minutes

The University of Toledo

8th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, June 18, 2007
Driscoll Alumni Center, Schmakel Room
 1:00 p.m.


	The eighth meeting of the Board of Trustees of The University of Toledo was held on Monday, June 18, 2007, in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Room on the Main Campus.  Chairman Stansley called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.
The following Board members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley

Alfred A. Baker

Thomas E. Brady

George L. Chapman

Susan E. Gilmore

Marvin K. Himmelein

David G. Huey

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Farrell Palmer

Robert C. Redmond

Richard B. Stansley, Jr.

Olivia K. Summons

John S. Szuch

Cynthia B. Thompson

Joel L. Todd, Jr., Student Trustee

Hernan A. Vasquez

The following Board members were absent:

C. William Fall
William C. Koester

Kristen M. Kunklier

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
John Adams, Senior Director of University Marketing
Michael Betz, Student Government President

Carol Bresnahan, Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Policies
Mark Chastang, VP and Executive Director University Medical Center

Jeanne Coates, Special Events Coordinator

Lauri Cooper, General Counsel
Barbara Floyd, Chair of the Faculty Senate, Main Campus
Jeffrey P. Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean of the 

   College of Medicine
Lynn Hutt, Compliance Officer

Kwabena Kankam, Director of Internal Audit
Tobin Klinger, Senior Director of University Communications
Kevin Kucera, Associate VP Enrollment Services
Matt Lockwood, Public Relations Director
Ken Long, Chief Financial Officer of the UT Physicians Group
Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director

William McMillen, VP for Governmental Affairs
Daniel Morissette, Senior VP for Finance and Strategy
Michael O’Brien, Executive Director for Intercollegiate Athletics

Walter Olson, Professor MIME
Peter Papadimos, Interim VP General Counsel
Penny Poplin Gosetti, Executive Assistant to the President

Dawn Rhodes, VP Finance and Planning
Robert Sheehan, Interim Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Vern Snyder, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Board Chair Stansley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the May 21, 2007 Board Meeting and obtain Board approval.  The minutes were unanimously approved by the Board.

Board Chair Stansley also requested a motion to approve all consent agenda items.  All consent agenda items were unanimously approved by the Board.

Chair Stansley requested a motion from the Board to enter executive session to discuss imminent litigation and the employment of a public employee.  A roll call vote was taken:  Mr. Ashley, yes; Mr. Baker, yes; Dr. Brady, yes; Mr. Chapman, yes; Ms. Gilmore, yes; Mr. Himmelein, yes; Mr. Huey, yes; Judge McQuade, yes; Ms. Palmer, yes; Mr. Redmond, yes; Mr. Stansley, yes; Ms. Summons, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; Ms. Thompson, yes; Mr. Vasquez, yes. The Board members then voted to exit Executive Session at 1:55 p.m.

Dr. Jacobs briefly mentioned the following items:

--The visit of John Neff last week and presentation of his $4 million gift to the College of Business.
--The upcoming one-year anniversary of the UT and MUO merger and the campus wide picnic and celebration planned for July 23.
--Fairly significant reorganization of the Science & Technology Corridor currently under way.  More details about the reorganization will be presented at a future meeting.
--The new Provost and VP for Academic Affairs, Rosemary Haggett, and the new Dean for the College of Arts and Sciences, Y. T. Lee, are in town.
--Strategic Plan set of values was extremely well done as well as the creation of the statement of values.

To set the record straight, Dr. Jacobs also read the following regarding Athletics.
Medication Control:  
To the best of my knowledge, this is NOT about steroid use, NOT about narcotic use, NOT about drug diversion.  It is about storage, security of medications, and outdated medications, and the method of procuring medications for the training rooms.
In an effort to inject objectivity into the discussion, the Ohio State Board of Pharmacy has been asked to consult with us.  Internally, organizational changes have been implemented in some instances and suggested into others; outdated and improperly stored medications have been secured at the institutional level.  They are currently in the policy evidence room only because the Pharmacy didn’t know, apparently, how to handle them.

Personal Implications:  

All changes suggested and actions taken have been about organizational relationships, not about people incumbent in those positions.  Four persons have been impacted by organizational changes or in the media.

Jim Klein, Faculty Representative – Mr. Klein has served approximately 17 years as Faculty Representative.  He has been diligent, honorable, committed and ethical.  One year ago, he and I discussed whether he should continue.  I asked him, for continuity, to stay at least one year.  We are in his debt.

Michael O’Brien, Athletic Director – I have previously indicated my desire to recommend to the Board of Trustees an extension or renewal of Mike’s contract.  However, no President would ever make this decision alone.  I will ask input from a balanced group of Vice Presidents and Board members.

Roger Kruse, M.D. – Dr. Kruse has never been mentioned in my letters, only his relation to the organization.  At some point, perhaps at the expiration of the current contract, it may be wise to have a tighter institutional relationship to the team physician; an employer – employee relationship.  It may be noted that he has previously been offered employee status at UTMC – that offer is still open.
Suzette Fronk – I concurred with the decision to centralize the bookkeeping and some of the financial decision making for the Athletic Department.  This is consistent with multiple similar decisions about re-assignment of work within the institution.  The work formerly done by Ms. Fronk will be done in the office of Finance and Strategy.  If Ms. Fronk believes that the elimination of her job was inappropriate, or due to factors other than re-organization, she has several approaches for recourse.

Chairman Stansley mentioned that several Trustees attended the new Rocket Launch Program for incoming students and noted their enthusiastic attitude. He said he was proud to be part of the organization and recognized the team’s great work in revamping the program.
The Audit Committee did not have a report.
Dr. Jeffrey Gold discussed Committee metrics for the College of Medicine for both total sponsored program awards and total Federal sponsored program awards, which included extramural research funding.  He presented two graphs showing a comparison between the College of Medicine and other UT colleges for FY01 through the end of third quarter FY07.
Additionally, Dr. Gold briefly discussed new academic programs for the College of Medicine MS, PhD and MD-PhD Tracks (renaming only).      (1) Featured Academic Strategic Tracks (FAST) for 2007-2008 include:  Cancer Biology; Cardiovascular and Metabolic Diseases; Infection, Immunity and Transplantation; and, Neurosciences and Neurological Disorders. (2) Pharmaceutical and Device Marketing Relationships.  For the College of Nursing DNP Track (new program) for 2008-2009 is the   UT – Wright State combined program, which is the first state university program.
Briefly mentioned by Dr. Gold was the current affiliation status for clinical medical education yet to be completed for 2007-2008.  These included:
· Affiliation agreements for UME

· Affiliation agreements for GME

· Clinical obstetrical midlevel service

· Professional liability coinsurance

· Joint faculty recruitment and retention program
Dr. Gold reviewed the following Clinical Medical Education Strategic Goals with Board members.
Goal 1:  Continue to benchmark and educate the community on UME and 
  
  GME related physician work force matters.

Goal 2:  Prepare for UT role in the implementation of legislative 
              amendment.

Goal 3:  Enhance quantity, quality and diversity of all UT UME and GME 
  
  clinical teaching programs.

Goal 4:  Develop congruence of mission, vision and core values of all   

              affiliated teaching hospitals and clinic systems in education.
Goal 5:  Develop a four (or more) hospital system affiliation agreement for 
              all learners and clinical faculty.

Goal 6:  Develop community wide use of clinical teaching resources, 
              eliminating dependence on any single hospital and clinic system 
              other than UTMC.

Ms. Barbara Floyd presented a combined Faculty Senate report for both campuses as Dr. Kris Brickman, Chair of the HSC Faculty Senate, was unable to attend due to pressing hospital duties.  Ms. Floyd reported that the two executive committees of both Faculty Senates continue to meet frequently to work towards merging the Senates.  Current work involves drafting rules and appendices to the Constitution that will detail how the new Senate will function.  A commitment has been made publicly in a joint letter signed by Kris Brickman and Barbara Floyd to seek input and advice of the President, Provosts, Deans, and the Board of Trustees as the rules and appendices are developed.  
Committee Chair Susan Palmer thanked Dr. Rob Sheehan on behalf of the Academic Affairs Committee for his thoughtful leadership and guidance throughout the year as Committee Liaison and wished him good luck in his new position as the new Provost at Coastal Carolina University.
Chair Richard McQuade briefly mentioned the new Committee structure approved by the Board.  For FY08 there will be five Committees, down from nine for FY07.  The Committee structure will be:
· Academic and Student Affairs

· Clinical Affairs

· External Affairs

· Finance

· Trusteeship, Audit and Governance

With the new Committee structure, amendment to Board of Trustees bylaw No. 3364-01-03:  Committees of the Board, was unanimously approved by the15 Board members in attendance.

Chair McQuade made mention of a June 7, 2007 letter received from Dr. Jacobs regarding the merged Faculty Senate Constitutions.  This letter reads that both faculty groups will remain separate until the appendices and rules are complete and that a Summit meeting will be held in late August or early September for the purpose of exchanging ideas concerning these appendices and rules.  Dr. Jacobs also suggested in his letter that he would like to meet soon with Judge McQuade, Chair Stansley, and perhaps others, to begin hammering out an approach to issues of delegation, decision rights and sharing of governance.  
The following resolutions were read by Chairman Stansley for three outgoing Board members.

Resolution No. 07-06-07:  “In Recognition of Joel L. Todd, Jr.”

Resolution No. 07-06-04:  “In Recognition of Alfred A. Baker”

Resolution No. 07-06-05:  “In Recognition of Robert C. Redmond”
The Board of Trustees unanimously approved all three resolutions as read.
The Facilities Committee did not have a report.
In the absence of Committee Chair Fall, Trustee Szuch requested Mr. Dan Morissette provide the Board with a Finance Committee update.  The 2008 operating budget timeline was reviewed – January through May information was presented to the Finance Committee and the entire Board, June 4 the Finance Committee endorsed the “final draft” budget with no material changes made and subject to finalization of the state budget.  FY08 budget objectives, accomplishments, and challenges were again reviewed with the Board.  Mr. Morissette explained funding proposal scenarios and discussed major budget revenue assumptions for the Health Science Campus.  He also reviewed the consolidated budget revenue and expense.
Mr. Morissette discussed the 2008 student tuition rates and fees and the schedule reflects the Governor’s proposal of 0% increase in in-state undergraduate tuition/general fee, subject to approval of the state operating budget.  Should final approved budget have cap >0%, UT would raise tuition to cap in Spring ’08 semester and general fees in Fall ’07 semester.  Graduate tuition rate increases were discussed with the deans and provosts.  There will be a campus housing rate increase of 3.5% and the Pharmacy fee increases reflect the second year of planned adjustments.  
Review of the Capital Budget for FY08 “Final Draft” was also reviewed by Mr. Morissette.  The recommended capital (cash flow) budget for the Hospitals/HSC is $16.6 million; for the Main Campus $4 million – both amounts do not include state of bond funded projects.

Health Science Campus

--Local (cash flow) funding at $16.6 million inclusive of debt service, $19 
   million funded depreciation 

--Aligned with strategic areas, patient safety

--Hospitals have had a strong volume and performance year

--2004-2007 cash flow budgets ranged from $14-$16 million plus special 
   projects

--Total reflected investment of $26 million including state and on going 
   major projects
Main Campus
--Local (cash flow) funding at $4 million - $3 million ongoing ERP 
   project, $1 million other

--Budget reflects depreciation of $20 million.  Annual debt service about 
   $18 million

--State funding reflected at $11.3 million, 50% of state approved capital 
   budget for 07 & 08

--Total investment reflected as $51 million including state and on going 
   major projects

The Board of Trustees unanimously approved the 2008 Operating Budget, tuition and fee changes, and the 2008 Capital Budget as presented by Mr. Morissette.  These approvals are all dependent upon finalization of the state budget.

Dr. Jeffrey Gold reported that the Health Science and Clinical Care Committee met earlier in the day to review medical staff appointments and medical staff privileges.  All appointments presented were unanimously approved by the Committee.
A clinical care accreditation update was given by Dr. Gold and he also presented the clinical care performance metrics:  clinical patient outcomes (28); clinical efficiency outcomes (6); and, fiscal performance outcomes (6).  Additionally, he presented graphs of several clinical care performance metrics in comparison to national benchmarks.
The Medical Center featured physician was Robert E. Mrak, M.D., Ph.D.  Dr. Mrak is a Professor of Medicine and Pediatrics.  His UT clinical responsibilities include:  Professor and Chair of Pathology; Director Clinical Pathology; Director Anatomical Pathology; and, research, education and clinical care.  His educational background includes a BS from the University of California (Math), both MD and PhD from the University of California Davis, GME and Fellowship at Vanderbilt University, and he is currently at the University of Arkansas.

Dr. Gold highlighted the UTMC Cardiac and Vascular Center mentioning the educational, research and clinical components. He explained it as a Center of hub and spoke system:  UTMC clinical hub, multiple outreach spokes, highly integrated connectivity, and distributed imaging capability.
The Human Resources Committee did not have a report.

The Institutional Advancement Committee did not have a report.

The Student Affairs Committee did not have a report.
At the last meeting Chair Stansley announced the formation of the Nominating Committee for appointment of the Board of Trustees Officers for the next fiscal year – Mr. Marvin K. Himmelein will be Chair of the Committee with members Mr. William C. Koester and Ms. Olivia K. Summons.   Mr. Stansley asked Chair Himmelein to present his report.  Mr. Himmelein stated that the Committee met on June 6 for discussion about Board officers for FY08.  The Committee unanimously agreed and recommends to the entire Board that the current officers be retained for another year.  The Board members unanimously agreed with the Committee’s decision:  Richard B. Stansley, Jr. will continue as Chairman, David G. Huey as Vice Chairman and Carroll L. Ashley as Secretary.
There being no further business before the Board, Board Chair Stansley adjourned the meeting at 3:25 p.m.
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